MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
NOVEMBER 17, 2006
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 17, 2006, BEGINNING AT 9:03 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of seventeenth of
November 2006, shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, JO ANNE
JOHNSON, DAIN P. KANE, DENNIS A. MATEO, MICHAEL J.
MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA, CHARMAINE TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR G. RIKI
HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: NONE.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, we have eight members
present and one excused.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will note Ms. Johnson's presence, all Members present.
This morning, ladies and gentlemen, Members, our opening remarks are to be
provided by our colleague from Molokai, Mr. Mateo.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Mateo.
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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you once again, Mr. Mateo, for your very precious words this
morning. We, we thank you.
Mr. Clerk, shall we continue with the agenda, please.

TESTIMONY ON CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, with respect to testimony on ceremonial
resolutions, we have not received any request for testimony on ceremonial
resolutions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
This morning we have two ceremonial resolutions: one honoring Lokahi Pacific; the
other honoring Mrs. Barroga. So if there's anyone wishing to provide testimony, it is
your opportunity to do so at this time. Please make yourself known, and we will
provide you with an opportunity to share your comments.
Seeing no one coming forward, Members, with no objections, we shall close
testimony on ceremonial resolutions.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. So ordered.
Before moving forward, Mr. Clerk, I will ask everyone in the chambers, if you do have
cell phones, pagers, to please turn it off or put it on the silent mode. The Chair will
enforce decorum of this chambers.
With that, Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
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The following ceremonial resolutions were presented.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-119
CONGRATULATING LOKAHI PACIFIC
ON ITS 35TH ANNIVERSARY CELEBRATION
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
MR. CHAIR, MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF THE RESOLUTION.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, for the
adoption of the resolution. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, may we have the Clerk read the resolution in its
entirety, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Chair.
It is, I think with great pleasure that the Council honors and recognizes Lokahi Pacific
for thirty-five years of service in Maui County.
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As we have just come from a 18-months worth of discussion regarding affordable
housing and workforce housing, Lokahi Pacific has been providing the housing needs
for our very needy in our community, and they've been doing it for thirty-five years.

We've had a good example of how it can be done. And when you focus your
attention on a particular goal of providing housing for those with special needs or low,
very low-income housing, that it gets done. And the private sector--and I consider
them part of the private sector as a nonprofit--have not just talked about the housing,
they've actually built it. Their latest project on Market Street, I think is showing that
they are willing to go forward and try out this new mixed use development that we've
all been talking about and that we have not yet seen a very good example of it in our
County.
And I applaud Lokahi Pacific for taking that on as a new approach--and kinda going
back to an old approach that we used to have--but a new approach for our day to
provide housing and mixed use development, to provide incubator opportunities for
folks in our community through that commercial kitchen. And I look forward to it
being another great success and another big feather in the Lokahi Pacific cap.
So with that, Mr. Chair, I, I know that everyone is going to support this, but I certainly
want to give my personal best wishes to Lokahi and may you consider--continue for
135 more years.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms, Johnson,
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I also want to thank Lokahi. The Lokahi Kuhua
Project that was recently completed in Lahaina has provided opportunities where
before there were many families who would not have that chance to actually live and
work in our West Maui community primarily because of the dramatic price increases
for all of our real estate in West Maui.
I look forward to working with them on other projects, and I think they are one of the
entities that while the naysayers may believe that our affordable housing policy is not
workable, I think that with the help of Lokahi Pacific and other nonprofits, we will be
able to illustrate in a real world example that we are actually able to implement that
policy, And I look forward to that collaboration because I believe that the proof will be
in putting units into the ground and providing housing for our families here throughout
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the County of Maui. So I, I know that they're going to continue their great work. And
thank you very much for their years of service.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, may we have Ms. Ridao, and I believe they have
Mr. John Wayne Enriques from the Board, to come forward to receive our
congratulations.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If they will please join us on the chamber floors.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: At this time, Chair and Members, I wish to present
Ms. JoAnn Ridao who will offer a few words to the Council.
MS. JOANN RIDAO: First of all, I, too, would like to thank Danny for that very, very nice talk
this morning. lt, it does remind us that there are more important things in life than
some of the things that we do.
You know, I don't want to touch upon--Charmaine did a great job in, in the resolution,
so you know all of the things pretty much that we have done.
And you guys, I need to tell you that, you know, we don't do this alone. It takes
many, many people; it takes many, many partners. And this Council, especially, has
been most supportive of the projects that Lokahi Pacific has done. And without you,
we would not be able to do that.
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So I would like to thank you for that and tell you that we are going to be coming back
to you because we are hoping to do what Jo Anne has said this morning, and, and
make that affordable housing ordinance work.
So we'll be back, and I thank you folks very, very much for the recognition of Lokahi
Pacific. Thanks.
DR. JOHN WAYNE ENRIQUES: You know, I didn't know we were doing all those things.
But, you know, Lokahi is really the safety net of the County. It's like an "If Club". If
you are sick, you can't find housing . . . Lokahi is there. Mental illness, AIDS, we
handle those things. If you go to the bank and get turned down for a loan, Lokahi is
there to consider you. If you're a mama-and-papa store, you want to expand, you
want to buy the building, buy the land, Lokahi is there.
We're a, a, a lot, a lot of things to a lot of people; and we offer hope to the
community. And we partner with the Federal government, the banks, and the
County, and we want to continue partnering with you to give some hope to the
community.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Ridao, Dr. Enriques, and, of course, Ms. Tavares, for
that resolution.
Mr. Clerk, shall we proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-119.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-120
CONGRATULATING NORMA DELOS SANTOS
BARROGA ON BEING NAMED ONE OF TWENTY
OUTSTANDING FILIPINO-AMERICANS IN THE
UNITED STATES AND CANADA FOR 2006
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT RESOLUTION.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, for the
adoption of the resolution. Mr. Pontanilla,
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
At this time, I'd like to ask the County Clerk to read the resolution in its entirety.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair,
Members, I would like to ask your support in adopting this resolution that honors and
recognizes achievement of one of our most dedicated community members,
Ms. Norma Delos Santos Barroga.
It is appropriate that we join in recognizing an individual who was selected by Filipino
Image Magazine to be honored as one of only twenty Filipino individuals selected
across all of America and Canada this year for their achievement and leadership in
promoting a positive Filipino-American image.
For those of us who live here in Maui County and have witnessed Norma's service
and dedication, whether it be to our youth, our educators, in her capacity with the
Department of Education or in the many community groups and events she actively
participate in, it is no surprise to us that her efforts would reach national recognition.
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Her ethics and dedication have not only contributed to the enhancement and
perpetuation of Filipino culture, but have also carried over into all her capacities,
making a difference and our community a better place.
Knowing such leadership and community involvement requires an understanding,
supportive family. We recognize Norma's husband Felipe and her children for their
contributions as well.
I urge Members to join me in showing our appreciation in congratulating Norma
Barroga for her achievement through the adoption of this resolution.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion before you, Members? Seeing none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
At this time, I would like to call Ms. Norma Barroga to the podium along with her
family.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If they will please join us.
Mr. Pontanilla, if you would please.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
At this time, I would like to introduce Norma Barroga.
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MS. NORMA DELOS SANTOS BARROGA: Thank you, Councilmember Pontanilla and all
the Councilmembers, especially our Chair, Mr. Riki Hokama.
On behalf of my family and the Filipino community and the entire community of Maui,
I would like to thank you from the bottom of my heart for this recognition. Not too
often do we get recognized for the work that we do for the community, so I'd like to
really thank you for this. It means so much to me and my family.
I would like you to know that awards such as this doesn't belong to me, it belongs to
the community and the people for the opportunity that they have given me to serve.
And when we serve the community, it's not because we would like the recognition,
but because we care about this community. And I would like to, at this time,
recognize Mr. Fred Dagdag, President of the Maui Filipino Community Council;
Dr. John Wayne Enriques, who is the past President of Binhi At Ani; and Aggie
Cabebe, who is the "General" of the Filipino community for all her inspiration-Mrs. Cabebe.
So, again, Councilmembers, thank you very much for this award.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mrs. Barroga, for all you do for our community; and
Mr. Pontanilla for the, introducing the resolution.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-120.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with the presentation of written and
oral testimony on agenda items, before the convening of today's meeting, we have
received three requests to testify. Shall we proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding, the Chair will note that according to the Rules of the
Council and as published in the agenda for today, the 17th of November's meeting,
you have three minutes to share your thoughts with us on the item of your choice. At
that point, if you wish to give additional testimony, please make yourself--to the Chair,
known to the Chair, where we will be happy to provide you with an additional three
minutes after all others have spoken.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, can we please call our first testifier.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 17, 2006
Page 10

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The first person to testify is Stuart Erich Funke-d'Egnuff,
testifying on agenda item 06-147.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: He will be followed by Olive Silva.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
And my apologies. If you could please state your name for the record prior to your
testimony, as well as the organization, if you do represent such.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. STUART FUNKS-diEGNUFF, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF TRI-ISLE RESOURCE
CONSERVATION AND DEVELOPMENT COUNCIL, INC. (testifying on Committee Report
No. 06-147):
Thank you.
Good morning, Chair Hokama and Members of the Council.
My name is Stuart Funke-d'Egnuff, and I'm the Executive Director for Tri-Isle
Resource Conservation and Development.
I'm here to request your support for the granting of a License for Na Kupuna 0 Maui
to have access to the old Pioneer Mill building and to restore it for their use, as well
as a repository for Hawaiian artifacts and records.
Prior to my, my first comments, what I'd like to say is I am terribly awed, almost
emotional. I've known Norma for a while and to be honored as one of the twenty
leading Filipinos in the United States and Canada is just inspiring to me. So, Norma,
I'd like to add my congratulations.
Back to, back to this. We have spoken before the Committee and have made a, a
number of points with regarding to the repairs and inspections of this building.
Rather than extend my comments for the full three minutes, what I'd like to do is just
to urge you to support the granting of this license. And should, during deliberations,
that you have any questions, I will remain in the chambers so that I can answer any
of those questions should they come up.
Thank you again and have a great morning.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Funke-d'Egnuff.
Members, any questions for the testifier at this time?
Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Olive Silva, testifying on agenda item 06-1, Committee
Report 06-147; followed by Ralph Masuda.
MS. OLIVE SILVA, NA KUPUNA 0 MAUI (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-147):
Good morning, Chairman Hokama-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. SILVA: --and Members of the Maui County Council.
Today is November the 17th, '06.
Aloha kakahiakal
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha.
MS. SILVA: My name is Olive Silva. I am a member of Na Kupuna 0 Maui, and I am here
representing our organization and our President, Patsy Nishiyama, would could not
attend due to a trip.
I come before you asking you, the County Councilmembers, to please pass this
request which Na Kupuna 0 Maui has been trying for over six years to pass, to lease
the old Pioneer Mill Office which is located on Lahainaluna Road.
Pioneer Mill Company Office, built in 1910, is four years away from its centennial
anniversary and soon, with the blink of an eye, it will be 100 years old. This landmark
historical building should be preserved, and what better use than what we are
proposing.
Na Kupuna 0 Maui interest in this building is a place to bring all Hawaiian programs
to Lahaina, programs which includes Queen Liliuokalani Center, Hui No Keola Pone,
OHA, and Hawaiian Homes. We envision that the center would also be shared with
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the Lahaina community for meetings and for office space, and also with the
Lahaina-Honolua Seniors, and possibly other programs.
Na Kupuna 0 Maui is a nonprofit organization, and our main interest is to make it a
cultural center for the Lahaina communi--community and in the future.
I know this seems like a huge task, aka kuleana, but we have people and financial
backing to succeed in this project. Please take into consideration our ability to
develop and maintain this center.
Therefore, Councilmembers, ke Akua be with you all. Will you make the best
decision for the people and give the Pioneer Mill Office building.
Thank you and malama pono.
Olive Silva.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Aunty Olive Silva.
Members, any questions for her this morning?
Having none, thank you very much for your presence this morning.
MS. SILVA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Ralph N. Masuda, testifying on, on agenda item Committee
Report 06-149.
MR. RALPH MASUDA, VICE PRESIDENT OF PLANNING AND ZONING, CASTLE &
COOKE RESORTS, LLC (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-149):
Good morning, Council Chair Hokama and Members of the Maui County Council.
My name is Ralph Masuda. I am here presenting Castle & Cooke, Lanai, to speak in
support of, for the, support for first reading approval of the bill amending
Chapter 19.15, Maui County Code, pertaining to B-CT Country Town Business
District.
The bill not only adds as permitted uses, uses that are compatible for the B-CT
zoning district, but also adds a section dealing with design guidelines and standards.
As it stands today, B-CT District established for Makawao-Pukalani-Kula, Paia-Haiku,
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Nana, Lanai City, and Molokai have their separate design guidelines; but, that is all it
is, guidelines that have no force and effect of law.
For instance, for Lanai City, the design guidelines, community plan objective and
policies addresses the parking and roadway improvement issues as follows:
In the community--in the design guidelines, businesses immediately adjacent
to Dole Park should be exempt from on-site parking requirements to preserve
scale and landscape front yard.
In the Community Plan under Urban Design Objectives and Policies, it says,
"Establish design standards in the commercial/civic center area of Lanai City,
to provide special treatment in the maintenance and/or enhancement of the
unique visual and physical identity of the town. Design standards should be
based on the following guideline: maintain the existing scale and street layout
pattern of Lanai City; preserve Dole Park as the focal point of Lanai City;
maintain existing road right-of-ways within Lanai City; encourage the
development and utilization of subdivision and roadway design criteria and
standards which are compatible with rural character of Lanai; and encourage
and support a pedestrian orientation for Lanai City core." And, again, de, de,
develop rural design standards for roadway improvements."
But the problem is each new business must still meet the off-street parking and
loading ordinance and roadway improvement requirements. The bill gives us the
opportunity, or the Planning Department, the opportunity to set standards for parking,
roadway improvements, etcetera, to meet the special needs of the County's
B-CT Districts.
On Lanai, Castle & Cooke has held two community meetings to discuss with the
Lanai community parking, roadway improvements, building setback standards for the
Lanai B-CT District. We are studying traffic circulation patterns, drainage patterns,
and we recently completed and submitted to the County the Lanai City Drainage
Master Plan.
To elaborate on parking, there are 147 on-street parking stalls around Dole Park. In
my sixteen years with Castle & Cooke, I have never seen that many cars parked
around Dole Park at one time. However, each new business must meet the County
off-street parking and loading ordinance.
If each existing business had to provide off-street parking, there would be 360-plus
parking stalls besides the 147 on-street stalls. Lanai City B-CT District would be a
mass of asphalt-covered parking stalls serving no one.
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Variances are possible. But what small business can, can wait the eight to ten
months processing time for the Board of Variance and Appeals to get to Lanai and
the one million dollar liability insurance for three parking stalls.
Adequate review for the processing of the B-CT design guidelines and standards are
included in the bill with the Lanai Planning Commission and County Council review
process.
I urge you to pass this bill on first reading.
Any questions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Masuda.
And, Members, for your information, the Chair allowed Mr. Masuda to continue. He
was the last person who signed up prior to the start of the meeting and, as such, he
had the opportunity for three additional minitsh--minutes, excuse me, of which he
took two, Okay.
So he has--any questions for Mr. Masuda on his testimony regarding the
consideration from Planning Committee on Business-Country Town zoning revisions?
Having none, Mr. Masuda, thank you very much for your testimony-MR. MASUDA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --this morning.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have--that concludes the testimony of
individuals who submitted requests prior to the convening of the meeting.
We have received one request from an individual who submitted his request just a
moment ago.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please call him forward.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Wayne Leroy Carroll, testifying on Committee Report
No. 06-149 [sic].
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 17, 2006
Page 15

MR. WAYNE CARROLL (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-147):
Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha.
MR. CARROLL: Honorable Chairman and our County Council Members.
My name is Pastor Wayne Carroll, and I'm here on behalf of Aunty Patty Nishiyama.
As you heard from Aunty Olive that she wasn't able to be here today.
On behalf of Na Kupuna 0 Maui, I'm here to express to all of you that they've been
trying for the lease of the Pioneer Mill Administration Building that's there.
It's a unique building. It's a building that was built by a, a German design; and the
people that did that, they were German managers that was brought in. And in 1910,
they built that building.
As Aunty shared, that because it's part of Pioneer Mill that is just four years away
from being a centennial landmark out there, a hundred years, four years from now.
But you've heard the goals of Na Kupuna that Aunty shared earlier, and you've heard
what their envisions involved with the, the leasing of that building. That would allow
them and other Hawaiian organizations to have a place to, to be able to share, a
place to work from, and I believe that it's a place that would also be beneficial to the
west side community.
It also allows us to be blessed by the kupunas themselves. You know, every day
each one of us, we're moving one step closer to be, to being called a kupuna
ourselves, okay. But as we head towards that day, I want you all to remember that
every day we learn different lessons in life. Every day we're able to cherish all of
those lessons in life.
Our Honorable Councilmembers, our kupunas, they're the living experts of life
because of all what they have gained, all what they know. A lot of knowledge that I
have of the west side is from them. It's being able to sit down, share and talk story
with them. And the knowledge that they get to share, that's, you cannot buy that. It's
something that, that they've earned. Okay, it's not something that they read in a
book. It's something that through life experience, they've dealt and, and dealed with
it, and now they're sharing that with us.
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The leasing of that place would allow them to be able to bring all that mana'o into
that one area. That's unique; that's very unique. Where else do we have that? No
place else.
The building itself is unique. And, yes, there's work to be done, but 1 believe that they
also have the wisdom to come up with a way to be able to, to modify and, and, and
build that. But before they can even go through with their visions and plans, they
need you guys to support them. And all I ask that you guys consider what they're
asking and think about the benefits that it can be able to produce on the west side.
That's all I ask.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Members, any questions for Mr. Carroll this morning?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes the testimony of individuals
who've submitted requests, requests to testify.
I, I note that we have received two pieces of written testimony, copies of which have
been distributed to the Members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
The Chair will first ask if there's anyone else wishing to provide testimony for today's
regular Council meeting of the seventeenth of November, 2006?
Seeing none, Members, with no objections, the Chair will be closing testimony for
today's meeting.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Members, we also have received written testimony stated by the Clerk. With no
objections, we shall receive those testimony as part of our records.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 17, 2006

Page 17

CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. Mr. Clerk.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY RECEIVED
FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART OF THE RECORD
OF THIS MEETING:
1.
2.

Olive Silva, Member, Na Kupuna 0 Maui; and
Dean Uchida, Executive Director,
Land Use Research Foundation of Hawaii

The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
06-141 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
NO.
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 60 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO REVENUES - RATES, FEES AND
ASSESSMENTS FOR THE PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY TAX", be PASSED
ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

2.

That BILL NO. 61 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO REVENUES - RATES, FEES AND
ASSESSMENTS FOR DISABLED PERSONS PARKING PLACARDS", be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

3.

That BILL NO. 62 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO REVENUES - RATES, FEES AND
ASSESSMENTS FOR DIRECT WINE SHIPMENT", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

4.

That BILL NO. 63 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO REVENUES - RATES, FEES AND
ASSESSMENTS FOR THE WATER FUND", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and
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5.

That County Communication No. 06-259, from the Budget Director, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Good morning, Mr. Chair and Members.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 06-141.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-141. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
This committee report contains four proposed bills that are slated for action.
The first proposed bill is to describe the amount of the Public Service Company Tax
to be allocated to the County and reformat the references to Section 239-5(a) of the
Hawaii Revised Statutes.
The second of the four bills, the purpose is to delete the fees for disabled persons'
parking placard, pursuant to HRS Section 291. As a note, the State of Hawaii
reimburses the County $12 for each disabled person's parking placard that is issued,
and the State of Hawaii imposes the parking placard fee, not the County.
The third bill that we have before us is to establish a $48 per calendar year fee for a
permit for direct shipment of wine by out-of-state wineries, pursuant to Section, HRS
Section 281.
And, finally, the fourth bill is to correct the minimum charges for all water meter
upgrades, reinstallations, and relocations, and installation of permanent water meters
larger than one inch.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILLS NO. 60 (2006), 61 (2006), 62 (2006),
and 63 (2006).
COMMITTEE REPORT
- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
NO.
06-142
Recommending that BILL NO. 64 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER POLLUTION
CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE LAHAINA WASTEWATER PUMP
STATION (WWPS) #4 MODIFICATIONS, WEST MAUI COMMUNITY PLAN
DISTRICT, FISCAL YEAR 2006 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS
LAHAINA WASTEWATER PUMP STATION NO. 4 MODIFICATIONS)", be PASSED
ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair.
ALTHOUGH THE AGENDA THAT WE HAVE BEFORE US
TODAY INCLUDES A FILING, THIS COMMITTEE REPORT
WILL NOT INCLUDE THE FILING OF THE COMMUNICATION;
AND I WILL ASK THAT THE BODY MOVE, SUPPORT THE
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 06-142.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-142.
And before we move to discussion and the Chair recognizing Mr. Kane, the Chair will
call a very short recess, Members, till 10:00 p.m.--10:00 a.m., excuse me, 10:00 a.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:54 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:00 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council meeting for 17 November 2006 shall return to order.
Before you, Members, there is a motion made by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll,
to adopt Committee Report 06-142. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
What we have before us is 06-142, Committee Report that contains the first reading
of a bill. This purp--the purpose of the revised proposed bill is to authorize the Mayor
of the County of Maui to execute all necessary documents with the State of Hawaii,
Department of Health, for a State Water Pollution Control Revolving Fund Loan.
Utilizing a State Water Pollution Control Revolving Fund for this project is more
cost-effective than funding through General Obligation Bonds.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.

Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL 64 (2006).
COMMITTEE REPORT
06-143 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
NO.
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 65 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES, THE DEPARTMENT
OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, TOTAL
OPERATING APPROPRIATIONS, AND TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS
(OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)", be PASSED
ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-245, from the Budget Director, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIR, MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 06-143.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-143. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
The purpose of the proposed bill before us is to increase the Carryover/Savings in
the Solid Waste Fund by $282,000 and increase the appropriation for the Landfill
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Disposal Program - Solid Waste Fund by $282,000 for fines related to the Central
Maui and Lanai landfills.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye"
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL 65 (2006).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
06-144 - COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:
NO.
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-121 , entitled "ESTABLISHING A SISTER-CITY
RELATIONSHIP WITH THE MUNICIPALITY OF SAN NICOLAS, PROVINCE
OF ILOCOS NORTE, REPUBLIC OF THE PHILIPPINES", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-148, from the Economic Development
Coordinator, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-144.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion, motion made by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane,
to adopt Committee Report 06-144. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Your Committee met on October 31, 2006, to discuss a resolution to establish a
sister-city relationship with the municipality of San Nicolas, Province of 'locos Norte,
Republic of the Philippines.
You Committee voted to unanimously approve the resolution as well as the filing of
the communication.
And, Mr. Chairman, when appropriate, may we have the Clerk read the resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk, if you would please read the resolution in its entirety.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina, you still have the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yes. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I'd like to make
just a few more additional comments,
The Committee was graced with the presence of Mayor Valdez, who joined us about
a week or so ago, as well as his delegation; but, unfortunately, could not stay here
through today because of prior travel commitments.
And I'd like to also extend my thank-you's to Ms. Barroga, the President of the Binhi
At Ani, as well as Mr. Dagdag, President of the Maui Filipino Community Council, for
helping be involved in this very honorable resolution, and the Office of Economic
Development for their participation through this.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Members, further discussion on the motion before you?
The Chair would just note that I believe there was one big improvement in this
program of sister-city relationships, and that we had heard during the count--the
Committee's testimony and discussions of this item, that the, I believe the, our
residents from San Nicolas, as well as the Association that Mr. Dagdag represents,
will be a sponsor to continue to foster regular two-way communications and sharing
of benefits between the County of Maui and the San Nicolas province.
I, I think that is something that the Big Island has instituted. It seems to be very
successful when you have a sponsoring community group to assist the County in its
efforts to have regular sharing of ideas and interest.
So stating that, if there are no further discussions, the Chair will ask for the vote. All
in favor say--of the motion, please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-121.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-145 - COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-122 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF CLAIM NO. 2005-113 BY JEFFREY THIEL AND AMERIPRISE
AUTO AND HOME INSURANCE", be ADOPTED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-145.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-145. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Committee met on October 31, 2006, to discuss a resolution authorizing
settlement of Claim No. 2005-113 by Jeffrey Thiel and Ameriprise Auto and Home
Insurance.
Your Committee voted to support the resolution which authorizes Corporation
Counsel to settle the case for $8,805.30.
This complaint alleges damages related to an automobile collision involving a County
vehicle on or about November 18, 2005, in Wailuku, Maui.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-122.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-146 - COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-123 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF JOSEPH CRISAFULLI VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL
NO. 05-1-0443 (1 )", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-146.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-146. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Your Committee met on October 31, 2006, to discuss a resolution authorizing
settlement of the Joseph Crisafulli versus County of Maui case.
This complaint alleges general and special damages arising from injuries caused by
a County police officer or officers, stemming from an incident which occurred on
December 19, 2004, in which Mr. Crisafulli was arrested by a police officer in
Makawao and was then taken to a cane field area where he was allegedly struck by
more than one police officer.
Based on the information received from Corporation Counsel in executive session,
your Committee voted to support the proposed resolution.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the mo--motion, please
say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-123.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
06-147
NO.

- HOUSING AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-124 , entitled "AUTHORIZING A GRANT OF A
LICENSE OF COUNTY REAL PROPERTY TO TRI-ISLE RESOURCE
CONSERVATION AND DEVELOPMENT COUNCIL, INC.", be ADOPTED;
and

2.

That County Communication No. 05-311, from the Director of Housing and
Human Concerns, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, MOVE TO ADOPT COUNTY--COMMITTEE
REPORT 06-147.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 06-147. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, your Housing and Human Services Committee
met on March 13, 2006; July 20, 2006; and on November 2, 2006, to review and
discuss the proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING A GRANT OF LICENSE OF
COUNTY REAL PROPERTY TO TRI-ISLE RESOURCE CONSERVATION AND
DEVELOPMENT COUNCIL, INC."
The purpose of the proposed resolution was to grant a license to Tri-Isle Resource
Conservation and Development Council to occupy the Pioneer Mill Office building
consisting of approximately 15,809 square feet, foot of land in Lahaina for a nominal
rental of a dollar a year for a period of twenty-five years.
The Pioneer Office building will serve solely as a resource center for residents of
West Maui, consisting of office and meeting space, and to establish a repository for
geneal, genonoc, genealogical and historical documents.
The Committee discussed new inspection reports on the Pioneer Mill Office building.
The building will require, Chairman, a new roof, a complete electrical rewiring, and
new plumbing fixtures to replace existing lead pipes. But Tri-Isle acknowledges the
condition of the building and is still in support of the resolution. They believe that
funding is available and they would not need to ask the County for grant funds to
repair the building.
The Deputy Corporation Counsel confirmed that the license and grant agreement
require the licensee to accept the building in an "as-is" condition and maintain
insurance coverage. While the County always has some liability exposure, it is
limited in this instance.
Your Committee voted to recommend the adoption of the resolution entitled
"AUTHORIZING A GRANT OF LICENSE OF COUNTY REAL PROPERTY TO
TRI-ISLE RESOURCE CONSERVATION AND DEVELOPMENT COUNCIL, INC.",
and that County Communication 05-311 be filed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I want to thank the Committee Chair for working very
diligently to see that this actually was able to come forward. And I also want to thank
the Planning Department and the various inspection individuals who were actually
sent out to really conduct the most recent inspection. I think that there was a certain
level of discomfort on the part of some Committee members because of potential
safety issues having to do with the state of the building because it has really fallen
into tremendous disrepair.
And I am very grateful that Aunty Patty Nishiyama and Na Kupuna 0 Maui have
worked with the Tri-Isle, Tri-Isle Resource Council because I think it's really critical
that they're not used to going and doing all these grants, but I think that Stuart who
testified today is really going to help them to access some of the funds that they
really can utilize to make the improvements that are necessary.
And I look forward to really the day that we will be able to once again go through the
building, and I hope that four years is sufficient time so that we, on the anniversary,
which will be a hundred years centennial for that facility's construction, that we're able
to actually go there, see something that has been accomplished, because I think it
will be a testament to the efforts of Na Kupuna and the citizens of West Maui, as well
as the nonprofits who are willing to work with them.
So I thank the Members, and I also want to particularly thank the Chair for moving
this forward.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion? Members, having none, all in favor of the motion, please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO, 06-124.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-148

- PLANNING COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1

That BILL NO, 66 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
ESTABLISH A FEE SCHEDULE FOR KIHEI-MAKENA TRAFFIC IMPACT
FEES", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

2.

That BILL NO. 67 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
ESTABLISH A FEE SCHEDULE FOR WEST MAUI TRAFFIC IMPACT
FEES", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

3.

That a Miscellaneous Communication dated March 20, 2001, from the County
Clerk, be FILED; and
That County Communication No. 03-235, from the Planning Director, be
FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF COMMITTEE REPORT 06-148.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr, Mateo, to adopt
Committee Report 06-148. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Did I say seven? I meant eight.
Thank you, Members.
At this time, I would like to amend the proposed bill according to a memo that you
received on November 16, and it would be to amend the bill for West Maui traffic
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impact fees and for the Kihei-Makena traffic impact fees to insert the new impact fee
schedule, and it's titled "Impact Fees by Land Use".
So, at this time, I, I don't know. Mr. Chair, shall we do them separately?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let me consult with--I, I'm going to take the midmorning recess now,
Members, so that we can see how best to deal with the proposed amendment by
Ms. Tavares. So Council shall be in recess till ten thirty-five.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:21 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:39 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting 17 November 2006
shall return to order.
Members, what is currently before you is a motion to adopt Committee
Report 06-148.
The Chair recognizes Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Chair, for that break to just clarify the order
in which we're going to do things here. If you turn to the memo on page three, I will
go forward with taking them up separately.
SO THIS IS, I INTEND TO OR I MOVE TO AMEND THE PROPOSED BILL
RELATING TO WEST MAUI, SECTION 14.62.070, SUBSECTION D, IN
THE COLUMN ENTITLED "AMOUNT", AS FOLLOWS:
STRIKE THE NUMBER "8,346" AND INSERT THE NUMBER "8,442";
STRIKE THE NUMBER "5,462" AND INSERT THE NUMBER "4,303";
STRIKE THE NUMBER "7,120" AND INSERT THE NUMBER "6,461";
STRIKE THE NUMBER "15,560" AND INSERT THE NUMBER "6,462";
AND
STRIKE THE NUMBER "2,060" AND INSERT THE NUMBER "3,087" IN
ITS PLACE.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to amend made by Ms. Tavares, seconded by
Mr. Mateo, to amend the proposed bill relating to West Maui, Section 14.62.070,
Subsection D, with the proposal as stated in the memo to you, Members, dated
16 November 2006, from Ms. Tavares.
Ms. Tavares, discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you.
If you check on page two of the ordinance that's attached to the committee report,
Members, you will see that it's changing the numbers--wait, I have the wrong
ordinance.
The West Maui is the second, the second bill, I'm sorry. The second bill, page two,
and you will see that all of the amounts for traffic impact fees by land use are
adjusted somewhat. If you'll recall in, in Committee discussions, we were looking at
the "Office" amount, which was 15,560 per 1,000 square feet. And Kaku &
Associates and Mr. Kaku was here at the meeting, said that he would go back and
recheck the numbers because it did seem a little unusual that it was that much
higher. At that time, he didn't—did tell us that if one of the numbers was adjusted,
that we could expect other numbers also to be readjusted.
So the result of the readjustment is what he submitted to the Committee on the last
meeting, telling, giving us the numbers I just read as the replacement numbers from
his original.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, discussion on the motion to amend? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I would request, without objection from the Members, that Mr. Kaku come up so we
could ask him a question regarding these adjustments because I think as Member
Tavares mentioned, one adjustment reflected several adjustments. And I'd like an
explanation as to why some went down, but others went up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, no objections, we will allow Mr. Kaku to participate in
this portion of the discussion of the motion to amend.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Mr. Kaku, could you please first state for the record your name and your position with
your organization, please.
MR. DICK KAKU: Dick Kaku, President of Kaku Associates, Traffic Engineering Consultant.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Thank you for being here, Mr. Kaku. We appreciate your presence.
The, the main adjustment, my understanding so far, is adjusting down the office
impact fee from 15,560 per 1,000 square foot to 6,462 per 1,000 square foot. Could
you explain that adjustment, what prompted that adjustment, and then how it's further
reflected in the other adjustments that you made?
MR. KAKU: Sure. Let me just say that when we reran the numbers from the October
submission to the November submission, we were given several new pieces of
information that were input, and so they were the basis for the change:
One, we, a, a, a new roadway improvement was added to the list of roadway
improvements we wanted to consider, Paia bypass.
Number two, the cost, primarily the right-of-way cost estimate for one of the
improvements for the cane haul road was reduced.
And then number three, actually the most significant issue that affected the
adjustments to our numbers was a revision to the land use projections that we
were given. In other words, we were--these land use projections are not ours.
These are projections that are provided to us by the Planning Department.
They reflect the Planning Department's best guess at how many new dwelling
units are going to be developed over the next ten years to, to year 2015, in
each of the six planning areas, community plan areas; and, and also how
many new square feet of office and how much new square feet of retail,
etcetera.
And so we were given a whole new set of, of data or projections on what the, the
2015 development scenario was likely to be.
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Now, those adjustments were not that significant from the perspective of a whole
series of increases or decreases in the amount of dwelling units or the amount of
square footage of, of commercial development that's going to occur or the number of
hotel rooms that are expected to be developed.
But what they were significant was in terms of the adjustments to the split between
retail and office, and the split between retail office commercial and industrial. That's
number one. And then the second adjustment that was significant was the
distribution of that office, retail, and industrial.
So those were the changes. The, the, the numbers for the fees got affected because
we did not take a look at the office number and say, "Let's see what we should do
about it." What we did was, we took all of the new numbers and we ran it through the
model one more time.
And the reason why some of the numbers changed so significantly is because
without making the model appear to be a "black box", what the model does is make
estimates of what the future traffic is going to look like: first, in terms of the total
magnitude of how much new traffic you would have going to and from each of the
community plan areas on, on Maui; and then, secondly, take that amount and figure
out how will--it would be distributed. In other words, every time that you make a
change in land use, you affect the way that traffic is likely to get distributed to the
various other parts of the island.
And so once we started to make some changes to retail, office, industrial, and the
distribution of the, the, that land use, it affected the distribution of the trips. When you
affect the distribution of the, of the trips from the geographic distribution, how they're
going to travel, what you affect is the way they will travel to get from point A to
point B. In other words, which highways they will use.
And so what our model allows us to do is to determine what percentage of the total
future traffic on any given highway comes from new developments from any part of
the island. And so what we, we determined was that with all of these adjustments,
for example, that the total amount of traffic generated by new office development in
West Maui on all of the highways was a lot less than we had originally projected.
That's number one, that the total amount of traffic reduced, not necessarily because
the amount of office development got reduced, but just because of the way it gets
distributed and so which highway it uses.
And then number two, more importantly—in fact, I think the office numbers increased.
And because we calculate our fees by saying how much traffic and, therefore, puts
the total amount of fair share amount, divided by the square footage, so we can
come up with the unit number. So if the unit number and, and, excuse me, if the total
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number of square feet increases, then you're dividing a dollar amount by a larger
number; and so, all of a sudden, the fee per square foot goes down. So it's a
combination of all of these effects. In other words, changes in traffic, changes in land
use. In some ways, the numbers go up; some ways, the numbers go down because
of that.
And so, I, I, I, I realize that it, it sounds a little bit of a gobbledygook, but I, I, maybe
on the basis of some of the things that I've said, there'll be some specific questions
that I can answer that will help clear it up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Kaku.
Mr. Chair, we are under an amendment for the West Maui section.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Although Mr. Kaku was discussing, I think, the adjust-adjustments he's made as a whole within the report. So with your permission, I'd like
to ask a specific question regarding the South Maui part of the bill, if that's okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would prefer that we just stick to the West Maui portion. I would say
you need to, to--1 would ask you to consider the comments from Mr. Kaku when he
spoke about the South Maui portion, Members, is that it was a gen--general
statement of how he approached the adjusting of, of the numbers that impact both
ordinance proposals.
But at this time since the specific motion to amend is just on the West Maui proposed
ordinance, 1 would like us to just stay there. And then 1, when we get to the South
Maui, I will be happy to have--give you your opportunity to ask further questions for
your specific district, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair. That's fine.
So, Mr. Kaku, it's my understanding that these adjustments were transmitted by
correspondence dated November 9. And during the break, I requested a copy of the
correspondence and found that it was a cover letter for a new draft, or an, an
adjusted report considering these adjustments that you've made.
So, and I'm assuming that, that report will be made available to us as a Committee.
Yes, it's gone to the Committee.
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So those adjustments were, were based on a new set of data that you received, and,
and that you received from the Planning Department. When did you receive that
data?
MR. KAKU: As I recall, we received that data about the end of October.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: After our last meeting which was October 30?
MR. KAKU: Yes.
MR. JOHN SUMMERS: Mr. Chair, that's correct.
As you'll recall at the October 30 meeting, we knew we had an issue with that office
number in West Maui, and we communicated to the Committee that we thought the
land use file for office space was low, so we went back and we looked at those
numbers; we made the adjustments, as we noted during the Planning Committee
meeting; sent those numbers to Kaku Associates so they could adjust accordingly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And, Mr. Summers, you know, I would ask you to wait till you are
acknowledged to respond. And, for the record, please state your name and the
position and department you are currently representing before the Council this
morning.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Administrator, Long Range Planning Division,
Planning Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms, Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, Mr. Chairman, I would request that maybe the
Planning Department could give us a copy of the adjustments that they made so
that—'cause I'm interested_ I'd like to see how the adjustments were made because
from 15,500 to 6,400 is quite an adjustment, and I'd like to see how that was reflected
and, you know, what the data was originally and then what they resubmitted to them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I will be happy to address your request, and then we'll put forward a
appropriate communication to the Department and gather that information for your
needs.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: For all the Members' needs.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I think that would be most helpful for us rather than
having to take the old report and the new report and compare both pages all the way
through to see where the changes were.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, further questions of our resource people, Mr. Summers of the
Planning Department or Mr. Kaku? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and this would be for either one of them. Because
we're going by land use classification and because time-share and hotel are one and
the same as far as land use classification goes, what was done with regard or what
was your intent when you look at the per room, there--and this has been the subject
of substantial dispute with regard to the lockout feature where it's really one room,
but more often than not, the lockout feature allows it to be utilized by two separate
families with two actual rooms because there is duplicate amenities? How was this
calculated? Was that particular component taken into consideration on the per room
charge?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kaku.
MR. KAKU: Oh, well, when we, we did all of our analyses strictly on the basis of a per-room
analysis. So if we were given five rooms, we assumed five rooms; and we were
basing our analysis on information that we had from previous, previous work that we
had done. So I'm not, I'm not sure about the effect of this lockout issue. Now, maybe
Mr. Summers can, can explain how he gave--transmitted information to us to take
that into consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson, would you care to have Mr. Summers.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I, I would like an answer because it's really important
because if a separate couple comes in and utilizes a second room, that is another
series of trips, which is what we're trying to mitigate with this impact fee. So it's really
critical.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Mr. Summers.
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MR. SUMMERS; Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
We did include lockout units.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So they are, they are treated as a separate room?
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. That makes me feel much better.
The other question I have is in regard to correspondence that we received, and this
was received from the Land Use Research Foundation, and when--there are some
very good points made within the letter. But one of the things that I think I would like
to clear up, and I pretty much know the answer to it, but level of service basically
applies to how the traffic operates at various intersections. One of the questions
posed in Mr. Uchida's letter to us is there was never any statement or any, I guess,
establishment of a baseline for level of service.
My understanding though was that because level of service really had to do with how
the roadway functions, and the traffic impact fees will not be utilized to improve the
existing level of service, that it's irrelevant as to what the current level of service is. Is
that a correct assumption?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kaku.
MR. KAKU: Not entirely. Level of service is relevant; and, and existing level of service is
relevant. But, but what is, what is important to recognize is that the impact fee is
intended to make sure that any, that, that future development does not make the
roadway, the operating conditions on the roadway system worse than it is today; and
that's what this improvement program is intended to do, is to not improve things.
In other words, if you have an existing problem, this improvement program is not
intended to improve it if it's an existing situation. It may, but the, the, the, the portion
which is being assessed against future development is solely based upon ensuring
that it does not get any worse. I mean that's the intent of, of an impact fee.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and that basically is my understanding is that
we're--the traffic . . . impact fee is to mitigate and not worsen the existing conditions.
But if condi--conditions right now are level of service "C" or "D", because different
intersections have different levels of service, that component of it, for purposes of this
discussion, is not really having any bearing because you took into account the fact
that it would not improve; that it would only keep the level of service at whatever
region you're looking at the same.
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MR. KAKU: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And my final question, Mr. Chair, is in your opening
statements, you referred to I think it was additional information on the Pala bypass.
Is that correct? But that—because I thought you were just strictly addressing the
West Maui area, that did not have any bearing on this particular issue for West Maui,
is that correct?
MR. KAKU: No, it, it could. And, and, and the reason is it's not a matter of where the
roadway improvement is, if whether or not West Maui Development gets assessed a
fee. Because if, let's say a new--here, this is the best example. Let's assume that a,
someone living out in the Paia community plan area passes through the area and
uses the new bypass road to get to an office development in West Maui, because
that's where they work. Then, they would be charged for a portion of, of that usage.
And, and, and so that, that's the reason why, as you can see, it, it, it is a complex
calculation we had to consider where all trips, not just ones that, that come and go in
West Maui, but come and go throughout the island affect each of the thirteen
improvements that we have listed.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And, and I think I follow you, because it's the
interconnectivity of the actual roadway system as a whole and where the
demographic population would be that triggers the changes in the model.
MR. KAKU: Well said. Much better than I did it.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Excuse me.
Members, further questions to our resource people as it relates to the motion to
amend before you? Having none--I'm going to allow them to stay because 1 believe
we may have a potential question from Ms. Anderson if we move forward to the next
amendment.
Further discussion on the motion to amend before you, Members? And this is
specifically as it regards to the ordinance, 14.62.070, subsection D, relating to the
West Maui district. Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
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AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE,

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
We are now back to the main motion as amended.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes.
I MOVE TO AMEND THE PROPOSED BILL RELATING TO THE
KIHEI-MAKENA, SECTION 14.68.070, SUBSECTION D, IN THE COLUMN
ENTITLED "AMOUNT", AS FOLLOWS:
STRIKE THE NUMBER "6,305" AND INSERT "4,625";
STRIKE THE NUMBER "5,462" AND INSERT THE NUMBER "4,303";
STRIKE THE NUMBER "10,490" AND INSERT "7,425";
STRIKE THE NUMBER "2,250" AND INSERT THE NUMBER "7,430";
AND,
FINALLY, STRIKE THE NUMBER "5,180" AND INSERT THE NUMBER
"5,009" IN ITS PLACE.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to amend made by Ms. Tavares, seconded by
Mr. Mateo, as it relates to the proposed bill relating to Kihei-Makena,
Section 14.68.070, Subsection D; and as also noted in the 16 November 2006 memo
from Ms. Tavares to you, the Members.
Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, Members. This is in reference to the table you find in
the first bill that is attached to the committee report, page two, and changes the
amounts accordingly between Residential, Hotel, Retail, Office, and Industrial.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
We are under discussion. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Kaku, on, on this section of impact fees, it, it appears that the greatest change
was in the office space, or at least the impact fee, from 2,250 to 7,430. Can you tell
me how that's reflected in the projected square footage for office space? I mean
what, what was the, the data that you received that caused you to make that
change?
MR. KAKU: Well, we didn't make that change necessarily because we got specific data.
What we did was because we got new land use data, once again, and if I repeat
myself, I apologize, but it, it is the best way to respond to your question.
We, with that new data, we made new calculations on how much traffic that the new
office development in South Maui would affect all of the various streets and highways
throughout the island, and especially the thirteen highways that are, that, that, those
that are proposed for improvement. And what the new data did was give us a, a
reassignment of traffic from office development to homes or office development to
other businesses because office development generates generally, let's see, three
types of trips. It generates home-to-work trips; it generates home-to-other trips; and
it also generates other-to-other trips. In other words, somebody working at an office
has to make a delivery to another, another office or store. So those are the three
kinds of trips.
With the new land use information, there was a significant redistribution of traffic that,
that went from the new office development in South Maui to the various other places
on the island either for the home base work trips; none, or the home based other
trips; or for the non-home base trips. And with that, and then with the, the new--and
we calculated a percentage of the total cost of each highway that should be attributed
to offices, and then we divide--divided that number by the total number of office
space to come up with this unit number. So that's the calculation.
In terms of why it changed so much from 2,250 to 7,430, I, I, I can--I can't tell you
right now. If you'd like me to go back into all of the numbers to try to figure out
exactly why the changes occurred, I can do that. It would take me a little bit of effort,
but I can do. Not with the information I have with me, but it's possible for me to, to
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give you a, a blow-by-blow, so to speak, answer of, of how that came about. But,
generally, that's, that's why.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So if I understand you, what you're saying is that this
increase doesn't necessarily reflect an increase in the amount of office space that's
projected.
MR. KAKU: Not necessarily, no.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and it's more reflective of a change in the
distribution of the traffic.
MR. KAKU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so that's why I think, Mr. Chair, it's important for us
to know what that new data is, and if the Planning Department would be kind enough
to give that to us before second and final reading so that we have a clear
understanding of why these changes were made, I'd appreciate it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We will be forwarding your request as soon as possible, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Kaku.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, further questions for our resource people, Mr. Summers or
Mr. Kaku, before we continue discussion on the motion to amend?
Having none, gentlemen, thank you very much for your participation this morning.
Members, we are currently under discussion on the motion to amend. Any further
discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Members, we are now back to the main motion as amended. Further dis--ah,
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.
We have been talking about this traffic impact fee for a little while now or a number of
years, and we are finally coming to a point where we will have two regions' impact
fees addressed.
In Committee, we have just finished discussing or started to discuss the other impact
fees for the other four areas on the island of Maui. And I think the information that
you're going to be requesting will also be helpful in the discussion of that item. So
there is an item in Committee still that's just called "Traffic Impact Fees" and anything
related to these or others--areas, can be funneled into that or referred into that
Committee item.
I also want to note, Members, that the Chapter 14.62 and Chapter 14.68, which,
which is the enabling legislation to create these fees also has in it a review period
that is required, and the Transportation Planning Model that's mentioned is, is
deemed to be a requirement for the County, Department of Planning, to review it no
later than the fifth year from the adoption of this, And then the Roadway Master Plan
for each of the districts is deemed to be required to be reviewed by the Department of
Planning annually during the month of January; and I think this is in preparation for
the budgets in particular.
But there is already a mechanism in both of the enabling legislation that requires a
periodic review of both the Master Plan and the Transportation Model. So as things
change in our County, we'll be able to update the, the Model and come up with newer
or more appropriate numbers.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion as amended? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I really want to thank all of the Committee members who
sat in on this because this has been a long time in process; and I, I believe it's akin to
our affordable housing ordinance where it's a work in progress. We are not going to
know if this is going to work exactly or how it's going to work because when you look
at affordable housing and you look at exemptions, we don't know how that will
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actually impact the monetary amounts within this entire ordinance or other
ordinances that may really provide options.
So I think that it's a beginning point. It's better being done now than it is later
because we've lost a lot of time since 1988 when this first enabling legislation was
actually adopted by the then Council. But I think that it is a beginning point, and I
look forward to addressing some of the other issues that will come up within the
context of this, as well as some other land use changes and requests for exemption.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
aye

Il

11

AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILLS 66 (2006) and 67 (2006).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-149 - PLANNING COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 68 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING CHAPTER 19.15, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO
B-CT COUNTRY TOWN BUSINESS DISTRICTS", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and
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2.

That County Communication No. 04-12, from Councilmember Charmaine
Tavares, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
I MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF COMM I I I EE REPORT 06-149.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to adopt
Committee Report 06-149. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
This helps to bring--we've had much discussion about the Business Country Town
zoning, and during Committee, we discussed a lot of things, mostly related to the fact
that some of our design guidelines for various towns in Maui County have been
treated as if they were just suggestions. And I think the most important part of this
bill is that we have given the force and effect of law to these different town guidelines,
particularly I think a concern over Lanai. So you'll see written throughout here that it
specifically addresses any design guidelines that were adopted by a process that
included the public, becomes part of a law. And so we changed instead of just
saying development standards or guidelines, we said "guidelines and standards" so
that it's clear to everyone the BVA and the Public Works Department, that items listed
in a particular area are to be implemented as these requests come up, And probably
the BVA will be very happy because it should reduce their number of items they have
to deal with.
I'd like to also say that in page four, for example, of the new bill, it talks about--I'll just
read it so that people are, are--this is 19.15.060, "Design guidelines and standards."
That's what we added. "Except as necessary to protect public health, safety and
welfare, where a conflict exist between adopted country town business district design
guidelines and standards, and the Maui County Code, the design guidelines and
standards shall prevail." So this I think was very important for us to include in here,
particularly in light of the testimony that was offered earlier from Lanai.
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I know, Mr. Chair, you have been particularly interested in this because it has
affected your area quite significantly. And some of the other smaller towns that have
guidelines could be also affected, so this helps to clarify that standards and
guidelines are the same and that they are the force and effect of law.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Excuse me.
Members, further discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. I just have one quick question.
It, it does say in, just previous to the sentence Ms. Tavares read, that: "The urban
design theme shall be in conformance with established design guidelines and
standards for each community as," and "approved" was taken out and changed to
"review by the," changed to" "reviewed by the commission," and then added "and
adopted by resolution." And I just want clarification that, that means the design
guidelines now have to be approved by the Council through resolution.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, Ms. Anderson. When we were discussing that, we
felt that, that would give it more stature, so we changed the word to "reviewed by the
commission", with their recommendations, "and then adopted Council resolution."
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Great. I appreciate that.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion or questions, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please
say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL 68 (2006).
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-150 - PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-125 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANTING
OF NON-EXCLUSIVE EASEMENT ON COUNTY OF MAUI REAL
PROPERTY SITUATED AT WAHIKULI, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII, TO THE
WILLIAM H. MCFARLAND AND ROSE-MARIE MCFARLAND FAMILY
TRUST, FOR PRIVATE SEWER LINE PURPOSES", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-252, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-150 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 06-150. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair. This committee report details your Public
Works Committee review and recommendation of a resolution to grant a
non-exclusive easement to the William McFarland and Rose-Marie McFarland Trust,
consisting of approximately 2,326 square feet to provide a private sewer line
connecting a private wastewater system on the makai side of Front Street to an
existing County wastewater line located near Olona Place on the mauka side of Front
Street in Lahaina.
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The grantee will be responsible for the construction, repair, and maintenance of the

sewerline and will be responsible for repairs made to the County's right-of-way after
the system is installed.
Your Committee supports adoption of the resolution and the filing of the County
Communication.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor
of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 06-125.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no further committee reports. Shall
we proceed with communications?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
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The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 06-281

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated November 6, 2006)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Affirmative Action Advisory Council due to the resignation of David E. Brass
received on November 3, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-281.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to file County
Communication 06-281. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Via correspondence from the Mayor's Office, David Brass has resigned from the
Affirmative Action Advisory Council effective November 3, 2006.
I would like to thank Mr. Brass for serving our community in this capacity.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-282 - JOSEPH PONTANILLA, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated November 3, 2006)
Relating to the 2007 Hawaii State Association of Counties (HSAC) Legislative
Package, informing that he will entertain the following motions:
1.

A motion to WAIVE the requirement of committee referral and
recommendation of the proposed 2007 HSAC Legislative Package, pursuant
to Section 5(H) of the Rules of the Council;

2.

A motion to APPROVE the proposed 2007 HSAC Legislative Package;

3.

A motion to TRANSMIT the record of the Council's action to the HSAC
Executive Committee; and

4.

A motion to FILE this communication.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENT OF COMMITTEE
REFERRAL AND RECOMMENDATION AS PROVIDE-PROVIDED FOR IN SECTION 5(H) OF THE RULES OF THE
COUNCIL.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to waive
the requirement of Committee referral and recommendation provided for in
Section 5(H), Rules of the Council.
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Also, Members, the Chair would note that we need a two-thirds vote approval for this
motion to move forward.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Waiving the requirement for Committee referral allows for timely Council
consideration of the approval of the proposed 2007 Hawaii State Association of
Counties Legislative Package.
Attached to this communication is correspondence dated October 31, 2006, from
HSAC President Mel Rapozo, requesting the Council's action on the proposed
package no later than November 17, 2006.
Normally, this request would directly be referred to the Committee of the Whole under
item number three. However, due to scheduling constraints, the Committee of the
Whole will not be able to consider this matter and submit its recommendation to the
Council prior to the requested date.
As a result, I'm requesting that waiving of the Council rules to facilitate Council
consideration of the proposed 2007 HSAC Legislative Package on the floor.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further discussion, Members, on the motion before you? Having none,
all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT PROPOSED 2007 HSAC LEGISLATIVE
PACKAGE BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to approve
the proposed 2007 HSAC, Hawaii State Association of Counties, Legislative
Package.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The HSAC Executive Committee at its meeting of October 13, 2006, referred three
proposals for the individual Council's consideration and approval as part of the
2007 HSAC Legislative Package.
The three proposals detailed within the communication, if advanced in the 2000 [sic]
State Legislative session, will provide increased benefits to individual Counties by:
1.

Introducing legislation that enhances County indemnification with State
utilized County properties;

2.

Repealing approaching sunset dates in existing legislation that will
preserve liability protection; and

3.

Introducing legislation that returns equitable allocation of revenues
generated from the uncontested traffic infractions to the various
Counties which provide the enforcement.

Proposals require unanimous approval of the individual Councils to be included for
the HSAC's package presented before the Legislature. Therefore, I request this body
approval of the proposed 2007 HSAC Legislative Package, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just wanted to let the Members know that I did receive a

communication from our Parks Department. Mr. Buck indicated that he was very
concerned with respect to the liability particularly on our beaches and our public
spaces that are under their purview.
So I think particularly the sunset issue with regard to liability is really critical and I
would urge all the Members to support this package as it stands now.
I believe in committee, in my Parks and Economic Development Committee, there
was another issue which is not able to be transmitted. But it was a consideration that
we had spoken about with regard to clarification on the concession laws. And we're
still awaiting a response from the Attorney General with regard to some issues
relating to concession laws.
So I am going to try to work on something with one of our State legislators and see if
they can cosponsor something that would at least be able to address that issue. It's
very disconcerting for our nonprofits who want long-term leases where it's been
made, I guess, a determination that those leases go beyond the scope of what our
current laws would permit, and it creates a difficulty.
So while that's not a part of this discussion, I wanted to let Members know what I was
going to at least try to do separately, and that I do support these measures in this
package.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor
of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is adopted.
Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
MR. CHAIR, I MOVE THAT THE RECORD OF THE
COUNCIL'S ACTION ON THIS MATTER BE TRANSMITTED
TO HSAC EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
The Chair would ask Mr. Pontanilla to include the filing of
communication-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The filing of the Communication 06.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --in your motion. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Glad to.
AND THE FILING OF COUNTY COMMUNICATION 06-282.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The motion before you is to transmit the record of the Council's action regarding the
2007 HSAC Legislative Package and the filing of said communication, 06-282.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No further discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any discussion, Members, on the motion before you? Having none, all
in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is adopted.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-283 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated October 30, 2006)
Requesting a time extension to submit the Capital Improvement Projects
Implementation Report as of September 30, 2006.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-283 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
(COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-283 WAS FILED LATER IN
THIS MEETING. See pages 57 and 58 for discussion.)
NO. 06-284 - MICHAEL W. FOLEY, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated November 8, 2006)
Pursuant to Section 7 of the General Budget Provisions of the Fiscal Year 2007
Budget, informing of the temporary assignment of Rulan Waikiki, Land Use and
Building Plans Technician to the Land Use and Building Plans Examiner position.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-283 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
(COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-284 WAS FILED LATER IN
THIS MEETING. See pages 58 and 59 for discussion.)
NO. 06-285 - MICHAEL W. FOLEY, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated October 31, 2006)
Relating to the implementation of the Floodplain Management Plan, transmitted the
following documents:
1.

RESOLUTION NO. 01-141, entitled "ADOPTING THE COUNTY OF MAUI
REPETITIVE LOSS PROPERTIES FLOODPLAIN MANAGEMENT PLAN";
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2.

COUNTY OF MAUI REPETITIVE LOSS PROPERTIES FLOODPLAIN
MANAGEMENT PLAN - UPDATED 2006; and

3.

COUNTY OF MAUI REPETITIVE LOSS PROPERTIES FLOODPLAIN PLAN
ANNUAL EVALUATION REPORT, OCTOBER 2006.

The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-285 be referred to the Committee of the Whole.
NO. 06-286 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.LC.P., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS
AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated November 9, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING THE ACQUISITION OF
REAL PROPERTY SITUATED AT NAIWA, MANOWAINUI AND KAHANUI,
MOLOKAI, HAWAII, FOR COUNTY HIGHWAYS BASEYARD PURPOSES",
preliminary title reports for each of the subject parcels, and a copy of the appraisal.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-286 be referred to the Public Works Committee.
NO. 06-287 - GEORGE Y. TENGAN, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated November 3, 2006)
Transmitting copies of the Department of Water Supply's Monthly Source Report and
Groundwater Use Report for the month ended October 2006.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-287 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
NO. 06-288 - LYNN A. S. ARAKI-REGAN, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT
COORDINATOR, (dated November 2, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING A GRANT OF A
CONCESSION BELOW FAIR MARKET VALUE FOR THE THEATER
MANAGEMENT CONCESSION AT THE IA0 THEATER", the Bid Proposal, the
appraisal of the property, and Maui OnStage's application packet.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The Chair was considering, since it could have gone to more than one committee, the
Chair will be recommending as it regards to this last communication, Members,
06-288, that the Chair is recommending referral to the Parks and Economic
Development Committee, specifically because part--the lao Theater is within the
Maui Redevelopment Agency parameters. Also, I believe that it is, although a grant
that comes through the Human Concerns Department and the Grants Review
Committee also, that the Chair believes this is more of an economic development
issue in general and, therefore, I'm recommending consideration of referral to the
Parks and Economic Development Committee at this time.

You have heard the recommendations for referral of the communications from 06-283
to 06-288. Are there any requests for con--consideration? Mr. Kane.

DISCUSSION AND ACTION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-283
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
FOR ITEM NUMBER 06-283, 1 MOVE TO FILE THIS COUNTY
COMMUNICATION.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to file from Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Mateo, County
Communication 06-283. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
The Budget Director, in this communication, requested a time extension to submit the
Capital Improvement Projects Implementation Report as of September 30, 2006.
The Council has received that CIP report as of the fifteenth of November, therefore, it
is no longer needed to send this to Committee, so thus the request for consideration
of the filing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kane.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye"
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AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE,

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Any further consideration? Mr. Kane.

DISCUSSION AND ACTION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-284
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIRMAN, IF THERE ARE NO OBJECTIONS, I MOVE TO
FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-284.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-284. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
This communication sent from the Planning Director pursuant to Section 7 of the
General Budget Provisions, informing this body of the temporary assignment of
Mr. Rulan Waikiki, Land Use and Building Plans Technician to the Land Use and
Building Plans Examiner position. Because this requirement is part of, of the General
Budget Provisions of Fiscal Year '07 Budget and this is a notification of more than
thirty days, the referral to Committee, in your Committee Chair's belief, is not
necessary unless other Members have concerns and feel they need to discuss this.
However, we know that we're end of term and we're looking at our next meetings
doing our referrals and our filings and, so, thus, we have run out of time to have any
particular discussion on this item.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kane.
Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kane.
Members, any further requests or considerations regarding the remaining County
Communications from 06-285 to 06-288? Having none, those communications will
be referred to the various standing committees of the Council as noted on your left
hand margin of your agenda for today, including the referral of 06-288 to Planning
[sic] and Economic Development.
Members, let us move forward.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no resolutions. Shall we proceed with
ordinances?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let us proceed.
The following bills for second and final reading were presented.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 58 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 19.27, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO THE MAUI CENTRAL PARK DISTRICT
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 58 PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill 58 on second and final reading. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
This bill proposes to amend Chapter 19.27, Maui County Code, relating to the Maui
Central Park District, by permitting accessory uses that are incidental or subordinate
to a permitted principal use, including, but not limited to the following: restaurant and
gift shop uses for cultural and performing arts centers and zoos and botanical
gardens; comfort stations; gymnasiums; historic buildings, structures, or sites or
areas of scenic interest; luaus, carnivals bazaars, and fairs that are special events
and temporary in nature; maintenance and storage structures; off-street parking and
loading; park furniture; pavilions; play and outdoor exercise equipment; and skating,
including skateboard facilities.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill 58 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 59 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 14.03,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, REQUIRING COUNCIL APPROVAL OF WATER
SOURCE DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENTS WITH PRIVATE ENTITIES
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT BILL NO. 59.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Anderson, seconded by Ms. Johnson, to adopt
Bill 59 on second and final reading. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
This bill proposes to amend Chapter 14.03 of the County Code to require that the
County Council approve by resolution all water source development agreements with
private entities, except for those contracts that are subject to the Hawaii Procurement
Code, as set forth in Chapter 103D, Hawaii Revised Statutes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor
of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill 59 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 17, 2006
Page 62

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, nothing further is scheduled to come before the

Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, we are under "Announcements." We'll start this morning with our
colleague from Wailuku, Mr. Kane.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of November 17,
2006, was adjourned by the Chair at 11:45 am.
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